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Prologue


 


Five Years Ago


Ryker
grunted, shoving another handful of dirt into the grave he’d newly dug. That
done, he wiped the sweat off his brow and lit himself a smoke. Holly Grove
Cemetery was quiet at this time of the night. Empty. No surprise, given the
chilly evening. The neighborhood kids considered this old place haunted and
avoided it at all costs. It was also Severin Familia territory, and even cops
avoided cruising by the place at night.


That
made it the perfect dumping ground for the Familia’s clean-up crew. In other
words, him. At twenty-one, Ryker had every ambition to work his way up. He
wished his younger brother, River, had more ambition, but River had always been
squeamish about getting his hands dirty.


Ryker
finished his smoke, grabbed his shovel, the rest of his gear back and headed
back to his truck. River and the meth-heads he called friends better be done
with their poker game by the time he headed back to their apartment.


Ryker
wanted a hot shower and some quiet time to himself after spending the night
digging. Reaching his truck in the parking lot, he dumped his stuff in the back
and got behind the wheel. 


He
leaned against his seat and shut his eyes a couple of moments. Just a couple
more months, maybe a year of doing this, and he’d finally graduate from
gravedigger to Familia enforcer. Gino had already taken him along a couple of
jobs, even recommending him to Giovanni, the Severin Familia head.


Ryker
only prayed River wouldn’t fuck things up again. His brother only seemed to be
good at one thing—opening his big mouth and getting into trouble. Opening his
eyes, Ryker pulled out his wallet and look at the only family photo he
owned—their mother in the hospital bed. River had been twelve, him fifteen. 


He
promised her on her deathbed. He’d look after his shit brother, even if it
killed him, but fuck. River always tested his patience. Ryker recalled the last
conversation he’d had with Giovanni.


“You
have promise, Ryker. I can see you becoming an asset for the Familia. Most of
the men already see as one of us, but your brother…” Giovanni paused and let
out a tired sigh. “He’s a loose cannon.”


Ryker
tucked the photo back in his wallet and drove back home, contemplative. He
promised Giovanni he’d try to straighten River out, but lately, he saw River as
a lost cause. Ryker couldn’t count the number of times
River picked random fights, or broke the law, only to claim the Severin Familia
had his back.


Truth
was, the Familia only tolerated River because of him. Thirty minutes later, he
parked his truck on the street opposite their apartment building. He took his
gear and went around the back. The neighborhood they lived in had the worst
reputation in the city, but it never hurt to be extra careful.


Ryker
took the stairs in the back, relieved to find no one in the fifth-floor
corridor. The couple living next door was, as usual, in one of their heated
shouting matches. He narrowed his eyes as he caught the smell of weed near
their unit. Ryker silently counted to ten in his head. At least it wasn’t worse,
right?


He
took out his keys and gritted his teeth, hearing loud voices from within. Just
great. 


Ryker
stepped in, locked the door behind him, and dumped his bag on the floor. River
and his two friends Ryker didn’t bother knowing the names of, sat around the
dining room table, playing poker. 


“Out,”
he practically growled out the single word.


River
noticed him, grinned, and waved at him like an idiot. Bloodshot eyes. Check. Ryker narrowed his gaze and noticed the new
line of needle marks up River’s right arm. 


“Don’t
be like that, bro. Why don’t you join us? Loser needs to throw the trash out.
You out on a job?” River leaned his head to one side and probably spotted his
gear bag. “Excellent, you got your usual shit.”


His
usual shit? What the hell did River mean by that? River was definitely high,
but he always knew when River did something stupid. Gut feeling told him he
just walked into another of his brother’s messes.


He
strolled over to his brother and River’s dick friends. River mooching off him
was fine. River was blood, his only family, but he didn’t care for River
wasting all his allowance on drugs or deadbeat company. 


Ryker
cursed, nearly tripping on something heavy on the floor. He took a step back,
spotting the black garbage bag.


“What
the hell, River? Didn’t I tell you to clean up? You had one job to do.” Ryker
paused, because he finally noticed the distinct shape formed by the bag. Dread
filled his stomach. River better not have a fucking body in there.


Ryker
never saw himself as a good man. He’d done plenty of bad shit in the name of
the Severin Familia, but those bastards they eliminated usually deserved what
they got. 


“River,”
he said in a quiet voice, barely able to contain his rage. River finally looked
up. Fear flickered in River’s eyes. Good. River should recognize when he
switched from being big brother to predator. “Who the fuck is inside there?”


River’s
two friends sniggered. Ryker reached for the gun inside his jacket. River got
up hastily from his chair, knocking it on the floor.


“Just
some whore no one would miss,” said one of the guys.


“Bro,
I can explain,” River said quickly.


The
top of the bag spilled open, the tape coming off when he’d bumped his shoe onto
it a moment ago. A pale and slender hand slid out, marked with knife cuts and
drying blood, followed by a tumble of tangled golden locks, streaked with more
crimson. Shock rippled through him.


Ryker
didn’t need to look inside to know more violence probably marked this corpse.
Corpse. It was easier to call it that than a former human being because he’d
bumped into this same girl a couple of times in the morning. 


Ryker
didn’t know her name, but he remembered once thinking that she must be some
kind of angel heaven sent down to this hell by mistake. The dazzling smile she
flashed him always lifted the gloom he felt on his bad days. 


Innocent.
Pure. Those were the two words he’d used to describe her. He nearly asked her
out a couple of times but always lacked the courage. Ryker told himself that
bringing her into his world would only doom her. As it turned out, her being in
the same building as him and River eventually led to her death.


Rage
thickened in his vision. Ryker might have helped Gino making men sing, but the
Familia and he always drew the line when it came to women and children. They
might be monsters in suits, but they followed a certain code.


“You
fucking idiot.” He fisted River’s shirt. “Do you have any idea what you’ve
done?”


River
tried to bat him away, but Ryker was so much bigger. River pouted. “I know I
messed up, okay? No one’s going to miss the bitch. We just wanted to play with
her, that’s all, but she had a bite to her. Besides, the Familia—”


“Shut
the hell up,” he interrupted.


He
curled his fingers into a fist and smashed it across River’s nose. River’s
shriek followed by the satisfying sound of breaking bone made him curb his
temper a little. 


We
wanted to play with her. He’d always brushed aside Gino’s
comments about River’s attitude about women, but he should have paid more
attention. There was that one incident two months where Gino’s men had to pay
off a strip club owner because his brother got a little too rough with one of
the girls. 


Ryker
always made excuses for River. In his mind’s eye, he kept seeing their mother
on her deathbed, clutching his hands and making him promise to always look out
for River. Even she had known something wasn’t entirely right with River, that something was lacking.


He’s
different from the other kids. There’s something missing in him, but that’s why
you’re here. Promise me you’ll always look out for him, Ryker.


Ryker
hated to think his kid brother was capable of violence because in his eyes,
River was still the same, gawky, gap-tooth, awkward kid who followed him
around. 


He’d
been so busy doing jobs for the Familia and paying the bills that he never realized
his brother had turned into this. 


“What
the hell, bro?” River sputtered.


Ryker
flat out told River the truth. “The Severins don’t
give two shits about you, or me for that matter, if they decide I’m no longer
useful to them. I know what Gino’s going to think, how he’d deal with this
body. He and the guys would wipe this place clean, and take you, me, and your
useless dick friends out in body-bags.”


Footsteps.
Ryker whipped out his gun and fired at the two cowards who’d begun to make
their way to the door. One cried out in pain. He wasn’t worried about the
noise. The couple next door continued to hurl obscenities at each other. 


They
lived in a kind of rathole where gunshots weren’t something to be concerned
about. Just a week ago, a homicide occurred on the tenth floor and it took the
cops two hours to arrive after the witness made the call.


“You
asshole, you shot my knee!”


Ryker
ignored them.


“You
just shot Kenny,” River said. “For what? Because you’re worried about your
precious reputation?”


Something
gripped his left leg, and he looked down. Time moved in slow motion. He stared
uncomprehendingly, at the broken fingers clutching his leg, to one half-closed
brown eye staring up at him, a silent plea in it. 


He
let out a breath. His angel was alive. How was that even possible? 


River
always did things half-assed, and for once, Ryker was glad. Gino used to assign
them both tasks, but River always screwed up some way or another. River sneered
at him. Fuck. River might be high most of the time, but sometimes his
brother could be alarmingly perceptive.


River
knew. Knew this woman was special to him. It wouldn’t shock Ryker that River
picked her for a reason. His anger cooled, his breathing turning even. He
flashed River a smile that meant nothing. Ryker had gone to that special place
when he killed. Numb certainty filled his entire body.


Ryker
loved his brother, had defended him so many times to Gino and the rest of the
Familia. He’d refused to believe them when they said there was something rotten
in River. This wasn’t the same River he defended from school bullies back in
elementary school. This River seemed to completely lack empathy.


“Tell
me, brother. Why did you pick her?” he asked in a voice that lacked emotion
that he wondered if he really uttered those words. 


“Because
no one would miss the bitch,” River began, but then his expression turned ugly.
River smiled back at him, and Ryker wondered who this stranger was, who wore
his brother’s skin and shared his name. 


“You
know why,” River answered.


Ryker
raised the revolver, aiming it right between River’s eyes. The extreme hate in
River’s gaze told him that his brother had gone off the deep end. When he took
his first life, it had gutted him, but it had been quick. River and his pals got
off hurting this woman, taking their time hurting her. 


“You’re
not really going to shoot me. I’m your fucking brother. You’re going to choose
a half-dead cunt over me?” River practically yelled at him.


The
hold on his leg tightened. He couldn’t even imagine what kind of courage and
strength, of willpower it took for her to latch onto him. She barely could see
out of that black eye. She probably mistook and saw him as some kind of savior,
but it didn’t matter. 


I’m
sorry, Mom.


Ryker
pulled the trigger, turned and finished off the other two without a shred of
guilt in his heart.


****


Sky
wove in and out of unconsciousness. Nightmares plagued her. Leering faces.
Painful hands that cut like knives. Sky cut those pieces from her mind away and
put them in a box. She didn’t want to look at them again. 


During
her lucid moments, she could make out the blurry figure of a man with black
hair and blazing blue eyes the color of an angry storm. Unlike the demons in
her nightmares, she remembered feeling safe with this man. She tried to open
her mouth, to thank him, but her throat felt parched. He cursed and a moment
later, gently pressed a glass of cool water to lips. She drank greedily, not
realizing how thirsty she was.


“Shh.
You should rest,” he said, setting the glass down. He began to stand, but
somehow, she found the strength to grip his arm. The man looked startled, but
didn’t push her away.


“Will
you be here, when I wake?” she rasped. 


“I’ll
be here,” he said with a nod. “I won’t let anyone hurt you again, Skylar.
Ever.”


Satisfied
by his answer, she loosened her hold on his hand. How did he know her name? 


She
didn’t realize she asked that question out loud until he answered her.


“I
went to your apartment for some of your clothes.”


Clothes?
She looked down, finding herself in someone’s unfamiliar bed, wearing a giant
shirt and covered in bandages. Parts of her ached, and she had a feeling it had
something to do with her nightmares. Sky couldn’t recall what happened before
she met him. 


When
she tried to remember, her stomach turned queasy, her insides twisting. Panic
seized her. Trembles ran up and down her arms, and she could see faint, red
lines peeking from some of the bandages. 


“What
happened to me?” she whispered. “Who are you?”


“My
name is Ryker. All you need to now is that the problem’s been taken care of,”
he said in a firm, but gentle voice. 


God
help her, but she believed him. Sky had felt so alone her entire life. Her
parents had been both meth addicts. She’d practically raised herself, so she
didn’t know what it felt like, having someone who cared, until Ryker. 


She
didn’t know why, but she felt safe with Ryker, even though he was a practically
a stranger to her. Some part of her knew it was wrong that she should trust a
man she just met. Sky couldn’t quite explain it, but she knew that he’d hurt
himself first before laying a finger on her. He leaned over, brushed the
strands of her hair away, and kissed her forehead. 


“Sleep,
sweetheart. I’ll be here when you wake. No one’s going to touch or fuck with
you again. They have to go through me first.”














Chapter One


 


Present


Ryker
got out of the shower when he heard the ping from his cellphone. He plucked it
from the sink counter. A message from Raul, telling him they’d clean up the
dishes. Code for finishing the clean-up job. He set the phone down and dried
his hair. It was hard to believe five years had gone by. Since then, Ryker had
taken over Gino’s position. Now, he was the one giving orders and had
someone else digging at graveyards. 


Some
of the guys he’d worked with would say he had everything he ever wanted, worked
hard for it, too. Except Ryker didn’t have the one thing he truly needed. He
put on his favorite pair of jeans and shirt and wandered out of the bathroom. 


Ryker
lingered on the corridor, staring at the room that used to be hers. Skylar’s.
He approached the door, touching the pink sign hanging outside with her name
painted over it. Heart heavy, he turned the knob. He didn’t think Sky would
mind.


Memories
tugged at him. How they went to the furniture store to pick out her bed, vanity
table, cabinet, and study desk. The whole set. She’d been delighted. He could
never forget the way her entire face lit up, or the way she hugged him. 


She’d
felt so warm and tiny against him. He’d remembered thinking that back then—this
was the same woman he’d found shoved in a garbage bag, half-dead, but her
determination to live, to survive could put any self-made man in the Familia to
shame.


Ryker
left her room the way it was and had no plans to clean her things out, although
from their last phone conversation, she said to leave them in boxes. If Ryker
did that, then he’d erase any trace of evidence that she’d lived in this house.


His
gaze lingered on the framed photographs on the shelf next to her bed. Fuck, but
he missed having her around. Ryker had practically encouraged her to move out,
knowing if she continued being with a monster like him, she’d end up on the
same road to hell. 


Since
she moved in with him, she’d also gotten to know the other Severin Familia members.
Even Giovanni took a liking to her, but Ryker never wanted to expose her
further to his world. She belonged to the light, to everything good and normal.
Sky deserved a life different from the one he’d chosen. 


His
phone rang, and he frowned. Ryker made it explicitly clear to his men not to
contact him at night unless it was an emergency. He pulled his phone out.
Seeing Sky’s name flash across the screen, he forgot to breathe for a second.


“Sky?
What’s wrong?” he asked, voice coming out a little harsh. Ryker hadn’t heard
from her in two years, not surprising considering how their last conversation
went.


Ryker
practically shoved her out of his life, thinking it had been for the best. He’d
regretted making that decision since the day she packed her bags and left. 


“Ryker,
I—I know I’m not supposed to call.” Sky stumbled over her words and paused so
long that he wondered if he got cut off. Sky continued, “I needed to hear your
voice.”


She’d
been crying, he realized with a shock. The overwhelming urge to hunt down
whoever caused her to shed tears took him over, but he reeled his anger. When
it came to her, Ryker had no rules. He’d do anything for her. Hearing her voice
again triggered the emotions he’d learned to suppress over the years.


Seeing
the other members of the Familia with their women made him yearn for the same
thing. Ryker turned twenty-six this year. Giovanni kept encouraging him to find
a woman, to settle down, but the only face he pictured waking up to was Sky,
and Sky had always been off-limits. 


Sky
needed him now, he reminded himself. Ryker needed to find out what was plaguing
her. He never told her, but he kept tabs on her. Giovanni saw her as part of
the Familia, and they even chatted once a week on the phone. Ryker wanted to
talk her many times, but he knew if he heard her voice, he’d drive all the way
to where she lived and take her back with him. 


Ryker
nearly blew it when he found out she’d started living with her boyfriend,
Rodney, but Giovanni made him promise to keep his distance. Ryker made his
decision two years ago when he flat out told her they’d never be anything but
family.


“Sky,
I’m here. I’ll always be here for you. Now tell me what’s wrong.”


****


Sky
clutched the phone to her ear, her heart thumping the moment she heard Ryker’s
deep, commanding, and comforting voice. Since the day he’d found her, rescued
her, he’d become the family she never had. 


I’ll
be your family, always. 


Those
had been the last words he said to her after she poured out her heart to him.
She’d never seen him as a big brother, not the way she saw the other guys in
the Familia. When Ryker took her in, she also had inherited the rest of the
Severin Familia. 


Every
week, Giovanni even called her, asked her how she was. It was nice, like having
a grandfather who was interested in what was going on with her life. Giovanni
was about to retire, about to hand over the reins to his son, Marco. Sky didn’t
want to bother him with her silly personal problems, so she lied and told him
she was fine.


Ryker
wanted her to find a life outside the Familia, but maybe deep down, she always
knew her place was with him. Sky caught sight of her reflection in the bathroom
mirror, staring at the yellowing bruises on her wrists where Rodney gripped her
too hard the night before.


Why
had she put up with him so long? 


You
should be grateful I’m here, because no one else would want a damaged bitch
like you.


Sky
had endured comments like that since they began living together, or rather,
when he moved into her apartment. Rodney didn’t need to bring up her old scars,
because she’d always been self-conscious of them. Throughout college and even
at work, she made it a point to wear long-sleeved shirts and blouses to cover
up her arms. 


She
told herself repeatedly that he only got mean when he drank. He was the first
guy who showed any interest in her. She thought she genuinely loved him, but
maybe she only clung to him because the only one guy who mattered, who she
truly wanted, was off-limits to her.


Ryker
made that painfully clear when he flat-out told her he wasn’t interested in
her, not in any romantic way. He didn’t stop her from moving out either.


“Maybe
this was a bad idea,” she whispered to the phone, knowing Ryker was still
there, patiently waiting for her to speak. 


She’d
avoided involving Ryker and the Familia because she wanted to solve her own
problems for a change. That was the reason why Sky moved to a new city in the
first place. Start fresh. 


She
did what Ryker asked, but after seeing what the world outside the Familia had
to offer, she realized she only wanted one thing. To come back home to him.


“Don’t
put the phone down without telling me what’s wrong, sweetheart.” Ryker spoke in
a firm, but patient voice.


“I
want,” she began, biting down on her bottom lip, unsure of what to tell him. 


Would
she come across to him as a failure? She promised him she’d try living on her
own, and she didn’t want to disappoint him. 


Sky
hovered her finger over the end call button, until he asked, “It’s that fucker
Rodney, isn’t it?”


Sky
let out a breath and blinked. “You know about Rodney?”


“Giovanni
told me. He sends out one of his guys every couple of weeks to check on you.”


Sky
wasn’t even angry, because two words kept flashing in her mind. Ryker cared.
She thought he’d forgotten all about her. Giovanni called her on a weekly
basis, but Ryker never once picked up the phone to ask how she was over the
past two years. 


“Wait,”
she began. “So me bumping into Uncle Gino at the farmer’s market a month ago
wasn’t by accident?”


Why
hadn’t it been you? 


“You
know why.”


Crap.
Did she just utter those words out loud? What the hell was Ryker talking about?
She confessed her love to him when she turned twenty-one, but he turned her
down. 


“I’m
on my way. Pack your things. I’ll be there in an hour.”


“Wait,
I haven’t even told you everything and you’re already bossing me around?” she
demanded. 


In
truth, relief filled her entire system. She was sick of working overtime at the
accounting firm, only for Rodney to flush all their savings down the toilet in
a week or two.


It
didn’t help that she lost her job at the firm to a fresh, leggy Ivy-league
brunette the boss seemed interested in. No surprise there. After she told
Rodney about the news, he’d come home late every night, drunker than usual and
smelling of another woman’s perfume. Sky was sick of it all—this city, this
apartment, her career going nowhere, and Rodney.


“Then
talk to me.” 


In
the background, she heard the slam of a door and the ping of the elevator.
Ryker was serious, she realized, about picking her up. She hesitated. 


“I
want you to know I tried. I built my own life here, but I made mistakes,” she
explained. “Rodney was nice, you know? No other man but you has ever shown
interest in me.”


She
swore Ryker literally growled at her like some kind of animal. 


“What
did the prick do?”


She
rubbed at her wrist. “I—I’m just tired of him, of everything. I’ll tell you the
rest when you arrive.”


“Then
I’ll see you soon.” Ryker ended the call, and she stared at her phone for a
couple of moments. 


Why
had she waited until night time to call him? She rubbed her sweaty palms
against her jeans. Ever since she realized she had feelings for Ryker, she
sometimes got nervous around him, even now. 


Strange
how it felt like a huge weight had been lifted off her chest. Sky exited the
bathroom and began to pack. She pulled out the dusty old duffel bag from the
closet, the same one she’d used when she moved out of Ryker’s apartment. 


That
felt like ages ago. Ryker had saved her when she was eighteen, and she’d lived
with him until she turned twenty-one, until she finished her accounting degree.
This year, she turned twenty-three, and by now, she thought she’d have gotten
over him when it was the exact opposite.


While
stuck at her desk at her old workplace, Sky did her spreadsheets methodically,
but her mind always wandered. Sky had spent hours making lists in her head of
what she’d take with her with she left this city. It didn’t take long for her
to finish.


She
checked the wall clock in the living room. Ryker would be here soon, but maybe
she could take a shower first. She headed to the bathroom, stripped out of her
clothes and entered the shower. She shut her eyes, enjoying the sensation of
water on her skin.


Before
she’d leave, she’d give the landlord her keys. Rodney, well. Screw him. Half
the time, he kept threatening to break their relationship off, and he didn’t
seem to listen to her when she told him this morning they were done. 


She
finished up, dressed in a comfy pair of jeans and her favorite shirt, then
heard the door slam from outside. She froze. That could only be one person. She
touched the bruises on her arms. She’d never been a doormat, and yet she let
this toxic relationship go on for so long. 


Relationship.
Right. Rodney practically mooched off her, constantly telling her he
needed to focus on his music, but in all the time they’d been together, she’d
never seen him perform on stage. She took deep breaths and straightened her
shoulders.


Sky
could do this. She’d be civil, although it was tempting to give that asshole a
piece of her mind. She exited the bathroom only to see Rodney swaying on his
feet in the living room. Nearing him, the overwhelming yet familiar smell of
alcohol made her grimace


Rodney
seemed to be squinting at her duffel bag on the floor next to the couch. Then
he turned to her, eyes narrowed. “What the fuck is this?”


 














Chapter Two


 


Sky
crossed her arms. “I’m leaving. I’ll give the landlord my notice before I go.”


“You’re
going, tonight? Where?” he asked with a sneer. “Back to whatever shithole you
came from? What about me?”


She
blew out a breath and silently counted to ten in her head. Of course. Rodney
always thought about himself first. 


“I
lost my job three days ago, Rod. I can’t afford this apartment anymore. It’s
paid for until the end of the end of the month.” 


She
was already being too generous. He always bragged about his friends who’d made
big it in the music industry. He could stay with them. Wait. Why should
she care?


Sky
always had that problem. She cared too much, about what people thought, about pleasing
everyone. Even at work, she worked doubly hard compared to everyone else just
to prove she could be on par with colleagues who graduated from better
universities. 


Despite
all that, when she overheard one of the women in the break room complaining about
her salary, she realized her own salary was merely half of what the others were
getting. Why bother working so hard, when her efforts would never be rewarded?
In a way, getting fired might be the best thing that ever happened to her. 


He
looked at her dumbly, then clenched his hands to fists. “That’s next Monday.”


“Wow,
you can count the dates?” she asked, letting him hear the sarcasm in her voice.
“I’m sure you can figure things out.”


“You
insensitive, useless bitch,” he muttered, walking right up to her face.


Sky
didn’t back down, although her heart thudded against her chest. She hadn’t
thought Rodney was capable of violence, not until last night. The front door
slammed wide open. Rodney must have forgotten to lock it again. 


Both
of them turned their heads. She widened her eyes. Ryker hadn’t changed one bit
in the last two years. With his intimidating size, he practically filled up the
entire doorway. Rodney looked so tiny in comparison. 


“Who
the hell are you?” Rodney demanded when Ryker shut the door behind him and
locked it.


Heart
in her throat, she let out a breath. She recognized that look, the way Ryker’s
blue eyes seemed to turn glacial. Ryker curled his lips to a wolfish smile. In
a span of seconds, Ryker had Rodney up against the wall, one large hand over
Rodney’s throat. Rodney gasped, clawed, punched at
Ryker but to no avail.


“What
the fuck did you call her, you useless piece of shit?” Ryker practically
growled into Rodney’s face. Rodney sputtered more words. Ryker released him,
only to pull out his gun and shove the barrel down Rodney’s throat. “What’s
that? I’m not interested in hearing scum talk.”


“Ryker,
please.” She appeared by his side, gripped one muscled shoulder. “He’s not
worth it.”


Tension
mounted. It looked like Ryker rode the killing edge, and nothing and no one
could stop him. 


She
always knew what Ryker did for a living. He’d never hidden anything from her.
Heck, Ryker always warned her he wasn’t a good guy, that it was better if she
stayed away, but to her, he’d always be her black knight. If it wasn’t for him,
she would have died, and no one would give a damn. 


She
never told Rodney about her past. He’d never understand, but Ryker would.


She
didn’t know what possessed her to hug him from behind, to bury her face into
his broad, warm back. She inhaled the familiar smell of his cologne, the soap
he used. Her Ryker. She only associated two words when it came to him. 


“Mine.
Home.” She didn’t realize she’d whispered the words until she felt his back
muscles bunch up.


Ryker
retrieved his gun and released Rodney. “If I ever see you again, you’re a dead
man, Rodney Madison.” Ryker leaned in close to Rodney’s ear, and she took a
step back so Ryker could finish up here. All she wanted was to be back in his
truck, secure in the knowledge she’d wake up to her old bedroom the next
morning.


Ryker
continued, “I know where you usually hang out and who your friends are. Talk to
the police and I’ll bury your body somewhere where no one will find you.”


Rodney
paled, looked like he was about to say something, but wisely shut up. Rodney
didn’t look at either of them as Ryker grabbed her bag from the floor, then
walked up to her and gave the back of her neck a squeeze that almost seemed
possessive. 


She
shivered, liking the feel of his big, callused fingers on her skin. In the
past, Ryker would back away, mumbling an excuse, but this time, he pinned her
with his intense blue gaze. No longer filled with icy rage, Ryker’s gaze seemed
different now. Hungry.


Her
nipples tightened, and heat flooded between her legs. How many lonely nights
had she spent fantasizing about him? What it would be like, being his woman?
Even the few times she and Rodney had dismal sex, she’d kept wishing it was
Ryker above her.


Hope
fluttered in her chest as they walked away from her apartment. Now that they
were alone, she could study him closer. Ryker still kept his black hair short,
cropped close to the skull. He wore a thin, faded, black shirt, jeans, and
scruffy boots—what he usually wore in a casual setting in the past. He looked
good. Sexy.


Crap.
She shouldn’t think of him that way, because once she started on that path—no.
Sky already had her heart broken by him once. She couldn’t endure it again.


“I
need to stop by the landlord’s unit, tell him I’m moving out,” she said. Ryker
nodded, not saying a thing as she led the way to the end of the corridor and
knocked on the door. The landlord, Mr. Samuels, looked somewhat intimidated by
Ryker. They conducted their business quickly.


The
next thing she knew, Ryker spirited her outside the building and into his
truck. He started the engine, and she looked out the windows, at the city she
thought could be her home when she first arrived.


“What’s
going on in that pretty little head of yours?” Ryker asked.


“That
I’ve never liked this city.”


“Then
why stay?”


“Because
I made you a promise.” She shook his head. “It’s not just that. I wanted to
prove to myself I can live out here on my own, but it’s different. Lonely. I
missed you so much and the rest of the Familia.”


“Giovanni
said you sounded fine on the phone.”


She
bit her bottom lip. “I lied, because I didn’t want to worry him.”


“We
need to talk. I want to clear up some things, about what happened two years
ago.”


“Can
we do it later? I’m a little tired.”


“No
problem.”


“Can
I turn the radio on?”


“You
can do anything you want, sweetheart.”


That
nickname sent tingles up her arm. Remembering the way he looked at her at the
apartment made her put her thighs closer together. 


She
huddled in her seat and shivered, wondering if Ryker picking her up tonight
meant something else. He’d said he wasn’t interested in her, not that way, and
yet she swore she didn’t mistake the look of pure want on his face just now. 


At
a red light, Ryker reached over from behind.


“Sit
a little forward,” he ordered.


She
did as he asked, and he put his comfy and worn black leather jacket around her
shoulders. She leaned back, gripped the collar of the jacket, and took a whiff.


“What?
Does it smell or something? I just had that laundered.”


“No,
it’s not that. I like how it smells of you.” She blushed, realizing what she
just said.


After
that, it was a silent drive back. She felt a little awkward. Sky had shut him down
when he tried to talk, but this was her Ryker. Unlike her ex, he would listen.
She regretted her actions and decided to do a better job of opening up to him.


“Did
you have plans tonight? Like a job, or a date or something?” She tried to sound
casual, but crap, her voice became a little wobbly at the end. 


Who
Ryker saw was none of her business. He never had a problem when it came to
women. She overheard some of the Severin women talking about him when she paid
Giovanni a visit in his office years ago. However, if she strained her mind,
she couldn’t remember Ryker having a girlfriend when they’d lived together. 


“Let’s
get one thing straight. There’s only been one woman I’ve been interested in.”


“Really?
Who?” Sky didn’t dare hope, because he’d crushed her heart before. 


Thinking
back two years ago, she understood him a little better now. Back then, she
might be twenty-one, legally an adult, but in many ways, she’d also been a
sheltered young woman. Her own blood might’ve abandoned her, but she got
adopted into a bigger, warmer family instead. Ryker had wanted to give her
twenty-one-year old self a choice, a chance to see the world beyond the limited
scope of his own.


“You
know who.”


It
took a couple of seconds for the words to sink in. “You told me you only saw me
as a younger sister.”


“I
made a mistake, one I’ve regretted since the day you left.”


Her
chest tightened. She couldn’t hold back all the frustration and anger she kept
inside her heart anymore. “Why didn’t you say anything? You could have picked
up the phone and called me.”


Sky
fisted her hands on her lap before looking at his profile. Ryker wasn’t a guy
women would typically call handsome. He was rough on the edges, didn’t have any
hesitations when it came to violence, but he’d always made her feel safe. She
waited for his answer, and he seemed to take his time, to consider his next
words.


“Because
I’m a fucking selfish bastard. I knew if I heard your voice again, I’d drive up
to where you were and take you back with me. I want you for myself, but if I
did that, I’d clip your wings.”


She
didn’t know what to say to that. Her heart beat so wildly that she grew certain
it could burst out of her ribcage. How often had Sky imagined Ryker saying
those words to her? 


His
next words blew her completely away.


“I
won’t make that mistake. Ever. Now that you’re coming back with me, I’m going
to make sure you won’t ever leave.”














Chapter Three


 


“Sky?
We’re here,” Ryker said, parking his car opposite his apartment building. 


He
cut the engine and looked over, smiling at the sight of Sky, leaning against
the windows, snoring softly. His jacket looked oversized on her, but seeing her
wearing his clothes summoned possessive feelings inside of him. Mine, he
thought fondly. 


Sky
opened her hazel brown eyes, looking groggy, half-asleep. “Here?”


“Yeah,
come on. Let’s head upstairs and I’ll tuck you in bed.”


“My
bed?” she asked as he got out of the car to open her door. 


“I’ve
kept your room exactly as you left it.”


She
stumbled out, but he easily caught her. Sky let out a breath as his body
crushed her soft curves. His gaze slid from her face to the swell of her
breasts under that thin tee. How many nights had he slept alone in his bed,
thinking of having her underneath him? Would she be
pliant, eager?


Fuck,
but he was a dirty bastard for harboring those kinds of thoughts. He gripped
her wrist, fingering the old scars underneath the long-sleeve shirt she wore.
Old anger resurfaced. The scars had faded to white, thin lines, but he’d never
been able to wipe the image of that night out of his mind. 


Ryker
harbored little guilt for ending River and those two lowlifes. He pushed her
sleeves further down and cursed when he saw the fading bruises there. Ryker
should have put a bullet hole in that fucker Rodney’s skull after all. She
batted his hand away, and he released her. 


“Let’s
head up, and that’s sweet of you, to keep my old stuff I mean.”


“Of
course. I wanted you to have a place you can always return to, in case things
didn’t work out.”


Ryker
grabbed her bag from the back and offered his hand. She smiled almost
hesitantly, shyly at him, and took it. He led her inside the building and into
the lift.


“Are
you disappointed in me?” she asked in a small voice.


“What
the hell are you talking about?”


“I
lost my job. I never mentioned that on the phone, and that’s what set Rodney
off.”


“Rodney’s
a sorry excuse of a human being. If you changed your mind about him, tell me. I
can make him scream for a very long time.”


Most
women would turn jittery, queasy, when he talked like that, but Sky met his
gaze evenly and squeezed his hand. On the outside, she looked so tiny compared
to him—petite and short, but underneath, she had steel in her spine. His woman
was perfect. 


Mine.
That word resonated inside of him with absolute certainty. Ryker had killed to
protect her once, and he’d do it all over again just to see her smile.


Need
surged through him like a flood. His dick twitched in his jeans, but he needed
to calm down. He waited years for her, and nearly thought she was a lost cause.
Half of Ryker hoped she’d find a life outside of the Familia, that she’d be
happy, but the other half of him wanted her here with him, to stand by his
side. 


The
rest of the world might see him as a monster, a killer in a suit, but she’d
always been different, able to see past his flaws and accept him as he was.


“Forget
about him,” she said. “I already did.”


“Did
you love him?” he had to ask as they exited the elevator and walked to their
unit.


Theirs.
He’d always seen the place belonging to the two of them. After killing River
and his friends, he’d moved out of that crappy apartment and into this place,
knowing Sky needed a fresh start. Neither of them had any fond memories of home
to begin with. Sky lived on her own after her parents left, while River and he
had moved from one roach-infested shithole to the next.


Although
he could afford a better, swankier place uptown, he kept this place because it
always reminded him of good memories. He opened the door, turned on the switch,
and waited for her answer.


She
shut the door behind her, locking it. “I thought I did, but I think I only
settled for him because—can we talk about this tomorrow? A lot happened
tonight. I’ll tell you everything tomorrow. Will you do the same?”


Ryker
nodded, realizing he came off as a kind of interrogator but fuck. Thinking
about her living with a scumbag like Rodney easily set him off. What did she
see in that asshole? 


Giovanni
told him he had Gino do a check on the bastard. No dangerous red flags came up,
and they’d step in if Rodney did cross the line but still. He didn’t realize
he’d gone silent until she touched his arm, a concerned expression on her face.


“Ryker?”


“Yeah?”
he asked, voice harsh. Shock reverberated through him when she suddenly hugged
him fiercely.


The
smell of her floral shampoo and soap washed over him. He banded
his arms around her waist, breathing in her scent. He’d missed the perfect fit
of her body against his. 


She
raised her face to his, smiling. “Thank you for dropping everything and picking
me up. I really appreciate it.”


Ryker
didn’t know what made him raise her chin with his hand. He traced the swell of
her tempting bottom lip with one callused finger, waiting for her to push him
away. Instead, her cheeks turned an endearing shade of pink. Sky leaned forward
and sucked on his finger, so slowly that it was hard to mistake the gesture for
anything but erotic.


His
dick dug painfully against the zipper of his jeans. 


She
pulled her mouth away, flickering her long eyelashes. “I couldn’t stop thinking
of you, even when I was with him.” Sky let out a little, almost nervous laugh.
“That really makes me sound like a bad person.”


“No.
It doesn’t. You have no idea how much that admission pleases me.” 


She
startled, eyes wide as he leaned in close and finally took what he wanted.
Ryker kissed her like he meant it, like this moment might be his only chance.
He plundered her mouth, taking her hungrily, roughly. She didn’t resist, simply
melting against his mouth, and fuck. She tasted better than he ever imagined,
like heaven.


He
moved his hand lower, to cup one ass cheek through the denim of her jeans and
gave it a squeeze. Ryker wanted to shove her up against the wall, to do away
with her clothes. He wanted her bare for him, to own every inch of the creamy
goodness of her skin. To see marks of his possession all over her body.


She
parted her lips so sweetly for him, and he thrust his tongue down her throat.
She rubbed her body against him, and Ryker could have taken her right here and
then. No more. After seeing the rat bastard she put up with, he knew he
couldn’t allow any other men near her.


Sky
was his, had always been his from the moment she closed those broken fingers
over his ankle all those years ago. In that moment, he’d been floored, shocked
anyone in that state could summon the strength to live. Any other person would
have surrendered to their fate but not his Sky.


Ryker
had been the fool. He’d let her go once, but he wouldn’t let it happen again,
not after seeing how unhappy she’d been. He pulled away first, knowing that if
this continued any longer, he’d end up taking her right here and now. No, she
deserved better, and Sky said so herself. Too many things had happened tonight.



She
was still probably still reeling from leaving her old life behind and Rodney—he
wanted her to think of only him the first time they had sex. 


Sky
panted, staring at him. “Why did you stop?”


“When
it comes to you, I don’t trust myself.” He took a step back, giving her space.
“Rest tonight. We’ll continue this tomorrow.”


She
let out a huff and stalked past him. Shit. He grabbed her arm, not
wanting her to misunderstand. 


“I’m
sorry I acted like a bastard two years ago, but I’m going to make up for that
mistake starting now,” he said.


Sky
bit on her bottom lip, as if she didn’t quite believe his words.


“You’re
it for me, Sky. You’ve always been the one. I’ve held myself back but not
anymore,” Ryker added.


She
glared at him. “Do you think it’s that easy? You really have no idea what kind
of state you put me in when you told me you only saw me as a sister. I never
recovered from that rejection.”


“Believe
me, sweetheart. It’s been hard for me, too. Even Giovanni agreed you deserved
so much more than the only life I can offer you.”


“What
about what I want? Ever thought of that? Only you saw the real me,
Ryker. Guys like Rodney, they’d only see me as this broken—”


He
stopped her right there. Ryker couldn’t believe after all these years, she
couldn’t see what a strong, beautiful, kind soul she was. Ryker stole another
kiss, this one quick, but equally full of need. 


“Stop
doing that. When you kiss me, I forget why I’m mad at you in the first place.
It’s unfair.” Sky sounded grumpy.


“You’re
not broken. Rodney’s an ass. He doesn’t see how strong you are, or how he’s so
far beneath you. It takes a real man to appreciate you.”


“And
that’s you?” she asked with a raise of her eyebrow. “Show me.”


“Oh,
I plan to. Have a good night sleep, sweetheart, because tomorrow, I’m not about
to let you rest.”


She
opened her mouth, closed it, then walked up to her room and slammed it shut.
Ryker returned to his own room, grinning.


 














Chapter Four


 


Sunlight
hit her face, and Sky yanked up the comforter to cover her head. Was it morning
already? She dreaded waking up only to see Rodney slumped on the living room
couch, beer cans all over the floor and coffee table. She always cleaned up
after him, even when she needed to rush to work for an early meeting. 


Strange.
Usually she woke up cranky from a lack of sleep. Sky couldn’t recall the last
time she’d slept this soundly. What had changed?


Wait
a second. She took a sniff of the comforter. Not the brand she used
but it was familiar. She peeled it off her and sat up. Her old room stared back
at her—pink walls, old posters, sturdy desk. Even the bookshelf where she kept
all her accounting text books lay intact.


She
stood up, walked over to her desk, and ran her finger over the wood. No dust.
Her heart warmed, thinking about Ryker, having her room cleaned along with the
rest of the house.


I
wanted you to have a home to return to.


Yesterday,
she called him, and he came to take her away without hesitation. Sky touched
her lips, remembering the searing kiss he gave her, the look of pure and
undiluted lust in his intense blue eyes.


Her
nipples hardened just thinking about Ryker pressing his huge body against hers.


The
door swung open.


“Morning.
Slept well?”


She
turned, mouth going dry at the sight of Ryker leaning against her doorway,
barefoot, shirtless and only wearing a pair of well-worn denim jeans with
plenty of holes in them and a t-shirt. She took a deep breath and walked up to
him. Sky didn’t know where all her courage came from, but she touched his chest.



She
stilled as he lifted her fingers and pressed a kiss to them. Sky gasped when he
tugged her close for a tight embrace, his grip like steel, but she didn’t want
him to let go. She sagged against him and closed her eyes. So warm. So solid.
Back when they lived together, she always felt like he’d distanced himself on
purpose and always held himself back. 


“You’re
home,” he said simply. “Still can’t believe it.”


“I’m
glad I made that call.”


He
spun her by her shoulders, flashing her a wolfish smile that made her insides
melt. “Oh yeah. You definitely owe me for yesterday.”


“Oh?
What do you want in return?” she asked, smiling. 


Two
years ago, she’d felt awkward, unsure of herself when it came to flirting.
Ryker telling her he only saw her as a kid sister had shattered her, but now,
she understood his reasoning. He only wanted the best for her. In some ways,
she had a feeling Ryker still felt some guilt for what River had done to her. 


“A
good morning kiss.”


“That’s
all?” she asked.


“Nope,
that’s just the first of my many demands.”


She
tiptoed, feeling shy all of a sudden, but he gripped her shoulders and leaned
in close for another mind-numbing kiss. Sky gripped his biceps as he deepened
the kiss. The apartment faded away from her sight. All that mattered was
Ryker’s body, pressed up against her, and Ryker staking his claim on her.


He
pulled away, the devil in his smile. “I made breakfast.”


She
blinked. “What about work?”


“I
took the morning off. I’m heading over to the restaurant after lunch.”


She
brightened. “I want to come if Giovanni’s still in his old office. Do you think
he’ll have time to see me?”


Ryker
chuckled. “Of course. He’s semi-retired now, or that’s what he claims anyway.
Marco’s always been complaining that Giovanni’s never stepping down. It’ll be
good. The guys would be glad to see you.”


“Then
it’s settled.” Sky realized she’d missed this so much, not just Ryker but the
rest of the Familia. They headed to the dining room. 


Sky
eyed the two heaping plates of pancakes, bacon, and eggs with skepticism,
before her stomach let out an embarrassing growl. 


“Sit,”
Ryker ordered, pulling out a chair for her.


“What
a gentleman,” she remarked, sitting down. Sky reached for the coffeepot and
poured herself, then Ryker coffee.


“Well,
we both know I’m far from that.” Ryker took the seat next to her.


“That’s
what I’ve always like about you. You’re honest.” She took a forkful of eggs and
bacon and sighed. “So good. When did you learn how to cook?”


Ryker
laughed. “I didn’t. I got breakfast from the diner two streets down and plated
the food.”


“Sounds
like my Ryker.” The words slipped out by accident, and she blushed. She had no
business calling him hers, and yet, his confession last night had changed
everything. He fell silent, and she gave him occasional glances as she ate.


“Did
you mean what you said last night?” She had to ask. They moved the plates and
cutlery to the sink. “I’ll wash, you dry?”


“The
usual, huh?” They worked side-by-side, and this took her back to all those
evenings when they had their meals together. They also always split the
household chores. 


With
him standing so close, their shoulders brushed against each other.


“I
meant every word,” Ryker said simply. “I know what I said to you two years ago
hurt you deeply, but I’ll spend the rest of my life making up for it.”


Sky
shook her head. 


“I
don't resent you for making that decision. I was an adult as well. I could have
refused to leave, but I chose to go. You’ve already done so much for me.” She
finished the rest of the plates, leaned against the sink and looked him in the
eye. “I’ve always wondered if you hated me, even if just a little, or if you
took me in out of guilt.”


Ryker
set the plate he’d been drying down, along with the kitchen towel. “What the
fuck are you talking about?”


“Well,”
she began, then hesitated. 


Sky
never brought the subject of the past before, didn’t dare to. When she woke up
five years ago in Ryker’s bed, still reeling and hurting from the gangrape, she
wondered if she’d been dreaming. 


Any
other man in Ryker’s line of work would have finished the job. Yet Ryker chose
to save her and end his own brother. Even after she healed, he could have just
told her to forget what happened and left her. Instead, he’d offered her a
place to live, knowing she was about to become homeless.


Ryker
said it was because Giovanni wanted him to keep a close eye on her in case
she’d talk to the police and tell them about River, and River’s connections to
the Familia. She always believed that reason, but now, she understood he’d
simply wanted her close by, for his own personal reasons. 


Sky
didn’t think after what she’d gone through, that she could survive by herself
either. Her faith in humanity had been shattered after seeing what guys like
River were capable of. Ryker and the Familia, they gave her a reason to live.
They became the family she never had. She knew without a doubt they’d have her
back no matter what. All she could offer them in return was her loyalty.


“You’ve
never talked about River,” she finally said. Sky always knew they needed to have
this conversation sooner or later. 


“I
never regretted killing him, if that’s what’s been eating at you. I promised my
mother I’d look out for him, but he was getting out of control. If I didn’t end
him, Gino and the others would have done the job for me.” 


Ryker
reached for her hand and traced the old winding scars there, his expression
contemplative. It struck her that Rodney always seemed repulsed by her old
injuries, but Ryker had no fear of touching them.  


Ryker
went on. “What River did to you was unforgivable. I kept thinking if I’d
noticed him spiraling out of control sooner, then maybe this wouldn’t have
happened to you.”


“We
wouldn’t have met otherwise. The past can’t be changed, and I think Fate put me
in your path for a reason.”


“Sky,
the same blood runs in my veins. It’s a fucking miracle you’re still able to
talk and be near me in the first place. Don’t you ever wonder if the same
cruelty exists in me?”


She
stared at him, wondering if some kind of insanity had taken a hold of him. “Is
that also why you turned me down all those years ago?”


“Sweetheart,
you’re too good for me, for this world of mine,” he said in a gentle tone she
didn’t believe he was capable of. 


“You
gave me a choice all those years ago. I chose wrong. Back then, I felt like a
kid who didn't know what she wanted. Don’t ever think that way. You’ll never be
like your brother, and you proved that when you chose to save me.” She closed
the distance between them and he held out a hand, which she took. Sky let him
envelop her in another warm embrace. “Ryker, I want to be here. I want to be
yours.”


“I’m
not going to ask you again,” he said. Ryker set her long hair aside to plant a
kiss on the back of her neck that sent tingles down her spine. “When I want
something real bad, I usually go for it, but with you, I’ve been careful.”


“I
know.” She clasped his fingers in hers. 


Ryker
had been holding back all these years, terrified he’d become his brother and
end up hurting her. He also didn’t want her to feel trapped into a life she
never chose, except this time, she made her own decisions. She understood him a
lot better now. 


“There’s
no need to hold back anymore,” she told him. “I’m yours. I’ve always been
yours.”


“Mine,”
he said, turning her so she faced him. He repeated the word, this time with
more certainty, as if it were fact. 


He
edged her towards the closest wall. Sky froze, unprepared for what he did next.
Ryker knelt in front of her, but there was no mistaking who was the one in
control here.


“Lift
up your shirt,” he ordered. 


She
shivered, then did as he asked and pulled up her favorite sleeping shirt—which
was one of his old shirts. She blushed. At this angle, he could see her bare
breasts and how her nipples pebbled for him.


Sky
sucked in a breath as he reached for the hem of her panties and yanked them
down, exposing her cunt. Sky was relieved she had shaved down there two days
ago. Never before had she felt so exposed, or so sexy. Her experience with sex
was limited—Rodney pumping in and out of her in the dark before exploding into
the condom and leaving her completely unsatisfied. Sex had been uninteresting
to her, scary even.


With
Ryker, she felt like he’d introduce her to a whole new world of pleasure.


“Such
a pretty pussy. I’ve dreamt of this, of eating you up, hearing your sweet cries
and wondering how you’d taste.”


God,
even his mere words turned her on. She parted her legs wider for him, allowing
him further access. He gripped her thighs firmly, before leaning in close
enough so his day-old stubble brushed against her smoothly shaved mound. Then
Ryker stuck out his tongue and flicked it over her clit. 


Sensation
flooded her body as he closed his mouth over the sensitive bud and sucked on
it. She gasped, eyes wide as he took his fill, licking and exploring her pussy
lips with intense concentration on his face. God knew she’d fantasized about
this, about Ryker between her legs, rendering her unable to think. Was she
dreaming?


 














Chapter Five


 


Fuck,
but the enticing taste of her exploded on Ryker’s tongue and he wanted more. He
moved his hands, cupping the firm globes of her ass and gave them a squeeze.
She moaned so softly, so sweetly above him that he wanted to wrangle more cries
of pleasure from her. 


He
sucked at her pussy lips, loving how easily she became wet for him. She speared
her fingers through his hair, gripping it, but he didn’t mind if it was her.
Ryker thrust his tongue into her slick folds, ran it back to her nub and used a
bit of teeth to nip at it. He pushed one finger inside her at the same time.
She gasped above him, breasts rising and falling as he licked away all her cum.



Ryker
stood back up, steadying her as she looked up at him with dilated pupils and
half-parted lips. Unable to help himself, he took her mouth again, making her
taste herself on his tongue. His dick thickened as she molded her soft, small
body against his hard one. 


He
pulled away, breathing harshly, knowing if this went any further, he’d fuck her
against the wall and finally take that tight little pussy for himself. 


“Why
did you stop?” she whispered, looking lost, unaware of her surroundings. 


It
filled him with satisfaction that he was capable of disabling her senses, that
she was only focused on him and him alone, as if the rest of the world didn’t
matter.


“Because
if we continued, I won’t let you out of the house. You’re dangerous, always
have been to me.” 


She
swallowed. “You make me sound like some kind of threat.”


He
smiled. “When you’re around, I can’t focus on anything else. Only you matter.
You have no idea what kind of effect you have on me, do you, sweetheart?” Ryker
traced the swell of her kiss-swollen lips. “Tonight, you’ll become mine. For
now, be patient.”


She
pouted cutely at him. “I’m one of those silly, needy women who has the hots for
you.”


He
let out a growl and she widened her eyes, but he had to make his point.
“There’s been no other women. It’s always been you.”


Sky
looked shaken. She shivered, but didn’t move away from him. She traced one
muscled forearm and looked him right in the eye. “You mean that, don’t you?
It’s embarrassing to admit—but I’m the same way.”


Why
he waited so long to make her his eluded him. He pressed a kiss to her cheek.
“Come on. The faster we finish our business outside, the sooner I can put all
my focus on making you scream for me.”


Her
cheeks and neck turned red. “Can you not talk like that when we head down to
the restaurant?”


“Suddenly
so shy, Sky? No, I won’t hide my intentions, because sooner or later, the
Familia’s going to find out that you’re my woman.”


****


Ryker
opened the door leading to Paolo’s for Sky. She flashed him a shy smile before
walking inside. He watched her look around the restaurant, maybe looking out
for changes over the two years she’d been gone. Today, she wore a sleeveless
sky-blue dress. 


Initially,
she’d wanted to pair the dress with a denim jacket to cover her scars, but he
told her to leave it. To him, she was perfect the way she was. Sky didn’t need
to hide anything from him.


“Sky,
that you? You’re back?” boomed Gino’s familiar voice from one of the tables. 


At
this time of the day, past lunchtime, the restaurant had been emptied out.
Paolo’s was Giovanni’s first business venture. Despite the fact the Severin
Familia had expanded to other businesses over the years, they still conducted
important meetings here.


“Gino.”
Sky’s entire face lit up as she gave him a hug.


Despite
knowing she looked at him like an uncle, Ryker growled softly under his breath.
Most ordinary people would hesitate from walking up to a big, scarred, and
salt-and-peppered old mafia thug like Gino but not his woman.


“Are
you here visiting? How long are you staying?” Gino asked as he came over. Some
of the men Gino had been speaking to also greeted her. Sky flashed them a
big-ass smile, and it struck Ryker she was in her element here.


He
remembered the days when she used to take up her favorite corner booth, doing
schoolwork while waiting for him. Sky never seemed intimidated by the comings
and goings of the Familia. She never asked him the specifics of his job, never
judged. When he came home at the end of an exhausting day, there would always
be a smile, a listening ear, and dinner ready.


“Sky,
I’ll go see Giovanni first,” he said, giving the back of her neck a squeeze.
Gino’s green eyes twinkled. The older mafioso didn’t
miss his possessive gesture, and neither would the other men there. 


Sky
halted mid-conversation and gave him a sidelong glance. Unable to help himself,
he stole another quick, deep kiss from her. She turned red like a tomato and
gave him a playful shove.


“Ryker,
not in front of Uncle Gino,” she mumbled, looking cute all embarrassed like
that.


“Oh?
When did this interesting development happen?” Gino asked, then rubbed at his
jaw. “Are you here to ask for Giovanni’s blessing then?”


“Yes,”
he answered.


“No,”
Sky blurted, looking shocked. Then stared at him. “Wait. What?”


He
chuckled. “Among other things. I haven’t lied to you once, sweetheart. I’ve
been patient, telling myself it doesn’t matter how miserable I was alone as
long as you were happy. That’s not the case anymore. That fucker Rodney didn’t
know he let go of a priceless treasure.”


“Rodney?
What did that good-for-nothing bum do?” Gino asked Sky with narrowed eyes.


Sky
glared at Ryker now. “You didn’t need to tell everyone about my personal
problems.”


“That’s
what family is for, isn’t it?” he said, slipping away. He smiled at the sound
of Sky’s frustrated voice, explaining to Gino why she’d called him. 


Ryker
nodded to Stefano and Roberto guarding the staircase that would lead to
Giovanni’s office on the second floor. Both men were in their early forties but
looked a lot younger. Giovanni was never without either of them when he headed
out.


“Finally
made your move?” Stefano asked.


“I
have no idea what you’re talking about,” Ryker answered mildly.


Roberto
snorted. “When you first brought her here you immediately announced that anyone
who so much lays a finger on her, loses their hand. Doesn’t take a goddam
genius to figure out she’s yours.”


Ryker
had to admit he might have been overprotective of Sky in the past. Hell, even
now he instantly entered a murderous rage whenever some other man would try to
lay a claim on what rightfully belonged to him. Giovanni and Gino might be
exceptions because they saw her as family, but anyone else who so much as
flirted with his woman had it coming.


Ryker
made his way to Giovanni’s office. Despite knowing Giovanni always kept his
door open to anyone in the Familia, he knocked. Giovanni looked up from his
laptop.


“What
happened? Did the deal with the Petrov family go south?” Giovanni asked him as
he settled on the chair in front of the desk.


Ryker
shook his head and pulled out a file from his inner jacket pocket. “Like I
said, that deal’s been sealed yesterday. I came here to drop the signed papers
off.” 


Giovanni
raised one eyebrow. “That’s all? We’re not going to talk about why my adoptive
daughter is back in the city?”


Ryker
blew out a breath. Of course Giovanni would know. “Did you see us getting out
of my car from your window?”


Giovanni
chuckled. “You know me better than that, boy.”


He
growled. Giovanni knew he hated it when he called him “boy”. “You’ve been
keeping tabs on her, I know, but not to this extent.”


Giovanni’s
expression turned serious. “You gave her space, distanced yourself from her all
these years. That rule doesn’t apply to me.”


Giovanni
once told him that Sky reminded him of the daughter he’d lost in a violent
shoot-out. But over the years, despite his attempts to try to give Sky a normal
life far away from the mafia, her relationship with Giovanni only deepened.
Ryker wouldn’t deny her that. Ryker knew the importance of adoptive family. He
trusted every single member of the Familia, and they had his back even if not a
single drop of Severin blood ran in his veins.


“So,
tell me,” Giovanni pressed on. “How long is she staying, or is it a temporary
move?”


Ryker
didn't miss Giovanni’s hopeful tone. It was rare for Giovanni, a man who was
usually stoic and unreadable during public appearances and business deals, to
show any emotion.


“She’ll
be here, with me. Permanently.” Ryker placed an emphasis on the last word. Back
then, both of them agreed it would be better if Sky experienced a life far from
the Familia. That changed when he realized she’d been miserable, cut off from
him and the rest of them.


“I
see. Have you come to ask for my blessings then?” 


He
scowled. “She’s mine. Sky’s my woman, and she’ll be my wife whether you agree
or not.”


A
gasp came from the doorway, and he turned his head to see Sky’s wide-eyed look.



“S-should
I come back another time?” she asked Giovanni, blushing furiously. She shot him
a glare as he rose from his seat.


“Nope,
go ahead. We’re done. I’ll be waiting downstairs, sweetheart.”


“Don’t
make plans without telling me,” she said in a low voice as he passed her by. 


He
grabbed her shoulder pushed her against the wall, pinning her hands above her
head. She didn’t fight him at all as he took what was rightfully his. Ryker
kissed her the way he’d soon fuck her, deep and unapologetic, not caring that
Giovanni watched. 


The
scent of her engulfed him, drowned him, making his dick rise up painfully
against his jeans. Being parted from her for a couple of moments already made
him miss her so damn much. Those years they’d been apart felt such a waste. Yet
part of him didn’t regret sending her away or rejecting her confession, not
when she had that slim chance to find and build a life beyond what he could
offer.


“Ryker,”
she began, slightly out of breath when he pulled away. She pouted, batting him
away, clearly embarrassed. “Giovanni can see us. What would he think?”


“Hmm.
It’s not an issue.” 


She
crossed her arms and cutely continued to glower at him. 


Giovanni
let out a chuckle from behind his desk. “Go away, Ryker. It’s been a while
since Sky and I had a nice chat. If it were another man who did that in front
of me, they’d be dead by now.”


“I’ll
see you soon,” he told Sky, reaching out to run his fingers through her silken
hair. He wanted to fist those strands, jerk her close and put his hands all
over her tempting slender body. Leave his marks all over her. To bend her over
and finally sink his dick into her sweet pussy.


Patience,
he told himself. 


“Okay,”
she whispered.


He
could feel her gaze on him as he descended the staircase, whistling to himself.
Ryker had years of filthy ideas stored in his head of what he’d do to her, and
he couldn’t wait to make those dirty fantasies a reality.


 














Chapter Six


 


“Did
you enjoy your talk with Giovanni?” Ryker asked on their way home.


Sky
fidgeted with her fingers on her lap and sighed. She told him the truth. “He
spent half the time giving me a lecture. It’s kind of nice though.”


“Nice?”
Ryker prodded.


She
shook her head. The moment she walked into Paolo’s and started speaking to
Gino, Giovanni, and the other Familia members, it felt like she had finally
come home. Sky had missed everyone so much. 


She
answered Ryker. “To have someone who cares. When I moved into a new city, I
felt so alone. I couldn’t talk to anyone.”


At
a red stoplight, Ryker reached for her hand to give it a squeeze. “And the
other half of the time?”


Sky
blew out a breath, liking the feel of Ryker’s big, inked fingers over her
smaller ones. “We talked about you, about us.”


It
felt odd, calling them “us” and wonderful at the same time.


The
light changed to green, and Ryker put his hand back on the wheel. “Oh? Giovanni
and you gossiping about me couldn’t be good.”


“He
asked me if I was certain, because you’re a man who never backs down.”


“What
did you tell him?”


“That
you’ve also been the only man I ever wanted.”


“Good.
Then there’s nothing more to talk about.”


The
rest of the drive turned out to be a silent one, but she didn’t mind. She
missed those old times Ryker took her on a drive, with no direction in mind.
They finally returned to the apartment.


“We
should have gotten some dinner to take home from Paolo’s, and I don’t think we
have anything in the fridge. Should we order from somewhere?” she asked as he
opened the door.


“I’m
in the mood for something else other than food.”


Her
heart thumped as Ryker locked the door behind her. Suddenly, she no longer
cared about her physical hunger. She blushed, unable to forget the image of
Ryker kneeling in front of her that morning, prying her legs apart and
thrusting that talented tongue into her pussy. 


Just
one look from him tightened her nipples and made her wet between the legs. 


She
approached him this time around, planting one hand over his massive chest. He
watched her like a hungry wolf, not stopping her from lifting the hem of his
shirt. She peeled it off, letting out a breath at the work of art that
decorated his body. Over the stars across his chest, right over his heart was
ink she’d never seen before.


Sky
gasped, running her fingers over her name. He clasped her fingers, blowing at
them, before giving them a kiss. 


“You’d
tattoo my name permanently into your skin?” she whispered.


“Why
wouldn’t I? You’re the most important thing to me.” He maneuvered her into the
living room area, until the backs of her legs brushed the couch. “I want you
bare.”


She
didn’t stop him for reaching out for the zipper of her dress at the back. Usually,
she turned off the lights during sex, but with him, she wasn’t the least bit
conscious of her scars. Not anymore. The fabric slipped from her skin, pooling
at her feet until she stood in front of him only in her underwear. She wore her
best ones, matching black lace bra and a G-string, knowing tonight would be a
game changer.


Ryker’s
appreciative growl sent a shiver of anticipation down her spine.


“Take
off your bra.” Ryker settled on the couch, reminding her of some proud, savage,
barbarian king.


She
hastily undid the hook, letting it fall to the ground. Cool wind caressed her
breasts, her hardening nipples. He tugged her close so she ended up straddling
him. Seated like this, with her knees apart, she couldn’t close her legs, and
was completely exposed to his gaze. Sky didn’t mind. Ryker was the only man she
trusted fully, who knew about her dark secrets and her vulnerabilities.


Blushing,
she circled her arms around his neck. He closed in for a searing kiss,
thrusting his tongue down her throat. She sucked on it, feeling the press of
his straining cock, still hidden inside the denim of his jeans. With his big,
warm body against hers, Sky was aware of nothing else but the two of them. Finally,
she thought. She’d been dreaming of this moment since forever.


Ryker
planted more kisses down the side of her neck, taking one nipple into his mouth
and grazing it with his teeth. She shuddered as he slipped two fingers past the
sheer fabric and began rubbing at her clit. Sky buckled against him, sinking
her nails into his shoulders. Ryker bit down, leaving his teeth mark on her
left breast. 


“God,”
she whispered as he gripped a handful of her panties and shredded it. Ryker
tossed the torn fabric on the ground.


“Fuck,
baby. I want to buy more sexy lingerie to dress you in.”


“So
you can just rip them?”


“Exactly.”
He nuzzled her neck, claimed her mouth all over again, at the same time undoing
the button of his jeans. 


Ryker
left her panting as he pulled his mouth away from hers. Slightly out of breath,
she unzipped him, pulling his dick out. She widened her eyes at the size of his
long, thick, and beautiful cock. 


Sex
had never meant anything to her, until now. She wanted Ryker to claim every
inch of her, to wear his marks on her skin, to make her belong to him. He’d always
owned her heart, so it was about time he possessed her body, too.


“Tell
me how much you want my dick,” he said in that firm, commanding voice, which
only made her wetter. 


Sky
didn’t think she was the kind of person who’d take to commands when it came to
intimacy in the bedroom, but with Ryker, she didn’t mind him taking control.


“Please.”
She seemed to have uttered the magic word, because he let out a rumble of what
sounded like approval. “Ryker. Please.”


“Tell
me what you want and maybe I’ll give it to you, sweetheart.”


“You,”
she whispered, pulse spiking at the dirty words she was about to say. “Your
prick buried deep inside me.”


He
flashed her a cocky, knowing smile. “No condoms. I want our first time raw,
because I intend to fully make you mine, to put a baby in you.”


She
sucked in a breath. Whenever she brought up the topic of children with her ex,
he always brushed her off, ignored her. 


“You
want to get me pregnant, without even proposing first?” Sky teased, despite
knowing a man like him didn’t joke around. Once they started on this path,
there was no going back, but she was ready. Sky spent so many years trying to
figure out what she truly wanted. 


She
bit her lip as he pushed two fingers inside her pussy and began making circles
around her clit. Sky groaned as he kissed her cheek. 


“Of
course I plan to make you my wife first.”


His
wife?


“Touch
yourself for me.”


Sky
felt her entire face burning as she slid her fingers between her legs and began
rubbing back and forth between her swollen pussy lips and clit. A moan slipped
from her lips as he began rubbing her nipples. Ryker’s intense gaze never left
her face once. She felt bold and wild, beautiful even.


Sky
had touched herself plenty of times, but it never felt this erotic. 


“So
fucking perfect,” Ryker said, beginning to move his hand up and down his dick.


God,
but it was hot, the two of them watching each other get themselves off. 


“Ryker,”
she blurted. “At this rate, I won’t be able to hold myself back.”


“Put
your arms back around my neck.”


She
obeyed, groaning when he positioned the tip of his cockhead right into her
entrance. Ryker gripped her hips and slid inside her. She gasped as he made his
way slow and steady deep inside her, not rushing at all. It was like he was
being extra careful not to hurt her. 


Sky
was so slick, so ready for him that it didn’t hurt at all. Finally, he buried
himself balls deep inside of her. A perfect fit. 


“Fuck,
baby, you’re nearly virgin tight,” he said with a groan. 


She
shifted on his lap, earning a playful smack on her ass. She groaned,
unexpectedly thrilled by that tiny bite of pain.


“You
liked that, didn’t you? Next time, I’m going to leave all my handprints all
over that heart-shaped ass of yours.”


Unable
to speak, she only nodded.


Ryker
plundered her mouth again, disabling her ability to think.


She
buried her fingers into his hair as he withdrew from the kiss and started on a
steady rhythm, before picking up speed. Each time their bodies joined, it felt
like her soul inched its way little by little to make a home in his heart. The
image of her name inked into his chest blazed in her mind. 


Sky
knew Ryker thought he wasn’t a good man. Maybe the rest of the world thought
the same way, but he was her man. 


He
plunged faster, deeper inside her. Her core tightened. She dug her nails into
his back muscles as he found her G-spot. Sky cried out, gasping as he rammed
into the spot again. He reduced her to pants, pleas, and whimpers. 


“You
want to come? Say that magic word again.” With each entry, he made sure his
dick brushed against her sensitive clit. She gasped, arching her back. Her
nipples tightened to points.


“Please!”



He
breached her one more time. The pressure building inside her burst open and her
vision hazed over as her mind flew twenty thousand feet in the air. She
collapsed against his chest, languidness filling her entire body. Sky could
stay like this forever. Several thrusts later, he emptied his load inside of
her, whispering one single word in her ear.


“Mine.”


She
shuddered in his arms, not forgetting what he told her earlier. Ryker wanted to
make it official. To make her his wife. It was everything she ever dreamed of,
and more. 


“Did
you mean what you said earlier?” she had to ask, stroking her name on his
chest. 


He
kissed her, slow and tender this time around. “I never joke around. I could
have waited, brought you somewhere nice for our first time, but I can’t hold
myself back anymore. Seeing you with Giovanni and the others, made me realized
what a fucking fool I’ve been all these years.”


“I
could have come back home anytime I wanted, but I’m stubborn. I wanted to prove
to you, to myself, that I could make it on my own.”


“You
don’t need to prove yourself to me or anyone else. You’re a survivor,
sweetheart. There’s no doubt you’re able to make it anywhere, but if that makes
you miserable, then you should follow your instincts.”


He
closed his fingers over hers, not yet done speaking. “Come with me.” 


Sky
got off his lap, her heart beating wildly as he grabbed her hand and led her
inside his bedroom. He released her momentarily to open the top drawer of the
shelf next to his bed. She gasped, seeing the black velvet box. 


“You
have a ring?” she whispered. “For me?”


Ryker
thought this far?


“Who
else? I always figured that if you ever came home, I wouldn’t stand by idly
anymore.” Ryker went on one knee.


Sky
couldn’t believe this was happening. Ryker opened the box, revealing a plain
gold band with a princess-cut diamond on top. Tears of happiness slipped down
her cheeks as he asked her that question she’d always dreamed of.


“Skylar,
will you do me the honor of becoming my wife?”


“Yes,”
she answered without hesitation. 


Ryker
stood back up, grinning as he slipped the ring into her finger. A perfect fit. 


 














Chapter Seven


 


Sky’s
phone pinged. She diverted her attention from her laptop and grabbed her phone.
Lately, she’d been checking her emails at the kitchen counter because the huge
windows provided the best source of light during the day.


Sky
hadn’t been idle since she moved back in. She’d been sending job applications,
although Giovanni had more than once hinted she work for him because he needed
a good accountant. 


She’d
also been making arrangements for the wedding. Some of the women from the
Familia, like Ada, Marco’s wife, had been helping her. Even Giovanni texted her
on a daily basis, giving her suggestions as to where they could hold the
wedding. 


Ryker:
I’ll be home a little late. Don’t wait up. Love you. 


Ryker
had mentioned that he and Gino had plans to meet a couple of new small business
owners who just moved into Severin territory, so she wasn’t that worried about
him being in any real danger. She typed him a quick response. 


Sky:
Be careful. Love you, too.


If
her ex had sent her a message like that, Sky would’ve spend the entire night
dreading, worrying, and wondering who Rodney was cheating on her with. Ryker
would always find a way to make it up to her with a breakfast, and she’d always
look forward to Ryker sliding his big body next to her in their bed.


Our
bed. 


Sky
curved her lips to a smile as she returned the chicken she’d planned on baking
for dinner that evening. She decided she’d make a sandwich for herself instead.
It had been three days since Ryker proposed and she said yes. Hard to believe
that plenty of things had happened since then. Giovanni was the first to
congratulate her, then Gino and the others. Sky couldn’t remember being this
happy. 


Ryker
asking her to be his wife hadn’t been spur of the moment, and her giving him
her answer without hesitation hadn’t been reckless. It felt right. Perfect.
Predestined even. Sky finished up writing the last of her resumes she planned
to send out the next morning and closed her laptop.


Sky
made herself a sandwich, took a shower after, and slid into Ryker’s and her
bed. Without any distractions, it felt a little lonely, she realized. Sky
lifted the comforter higher above her body, wishing it was Ryker pressing her
against his big body instead. They’d only been a few hours apart, and she
already missed him. 


She
held out her engagement ring to the light. She told Ryker she didn’t want
anything extravagant for their wedding, although he told her money wasn’t a
problem. Instead, Sky preferred something simpler, with the Familia members in
attendance.


Two
hours later, Sky turned the alarm clock on the table next to the bed and
sighed. She never looked forward to sleeping alone, still harboring the fears
of her old nightmares returning. She never told Ryker either, because her man
had other things to worry about while he ran dangerous operations for the Familia.



If
she brought the topic up to Ryker, how would he react? Rodney had called her
damaged because of her scars, but Ryker saw past all her imperfections. He
didn’t need to know about her little insecurities. She grabbed Ryker’s pillow
and hugged it close to her body, breathing in his scent. She imagined it was
him. 


Most
of the time, she’d wake up with Ryker’s body curled next to hers, his
possessive hand carelessly thrown over her thigh, and she’d feel safe.
Protected, knowing nothing in the world could harm or touch her. Ryker was her
talisman against the demons in her past. 


No,
Sky could handle this little problem on her own. It took a while, but Sky
finally managed to drift off to sleep.


****


Ryker
returned home around two in the morning, impatient for a cold shower and to
join his fiancée in their bed. He’d been distracted all night, annoyed the
meeting had gone on for so long when he promised Sky he’d return home early. A
few hours away from her felt like a different kind of torment. 


He
wanted to tug her soft, tempting body against him and inhale the familiar smell
of her soap and shampoo. Hell, even though they just had sex that morning, he
wanted to sink his dick into her slick pussy and claim her all over again.
Ryker showered quickly, frowning as he dried his body off. 


The
soft sound of Sky’s cries and moans paralyzed every muscle in his body. Sounds
of pain. Ryker saw red. Panicked, he dumped the towel on the sink. Ryker
grabbed the spare gun he kept in the medicine cabinet and ran out of the bathroom.


Why
hadn’t the alarm gone off? Ryker made sure he invested in a topnotch security
system. Had the intruder disabled it somehow? 


“Fuck.”
Ryker rushed to the bedroom, praying to God the intruder hadn’t harmed Sky
seriously. There would be hell to pay. When it came to Sky, Ryker wouldn’t show
a single shred of mercy. 


Ryker
instantly spotted Sky, curled up to one side, hugging his pillow, holding onto
it so tightly. He narrowed his eyes and scanned the room for further threats,
before finally letting out a breath he didn’t realize he was holding. 


He
studied Sky for a moment, not seeing any kind of injury. She let out another
moan and clawed at the pillow. Seeing her like this raked at his insides. Ryker
wanted to comfort her.


He
sat next to the bed and reached out to stroke her hair, which woke her up.


She
squinted at him, widened her eyes. “Why do you have a gun with you? Why are you
naked?”


“I
thought there was an intruder in the apartment. You were making pained noises.”
Ryker put the gun away in the drawer next to the bed and slipped in the sheets beside
her. “Talk to me, sweetheart.”


She
hesitated and looked at her hands, avoiding his gaze. Ryker didn’t like that,
but he waited for her to collect her thoughts. 


“I’m
so sorry for worrying you,” she eventually said. “But I’m not hurt or anything
like that. Besides, I think only a fool would break into our apartment.”


He
shook his head. “There’s no need to apologize.”


He
brought her close so she could lean her head against his shoulder. Ryker
reached out and closed his fingers over hers. Her hand felt small, comforting
against his bigger one.


“How
long have you been having these kinds of nightmares?” he asked.


Ryker
didn’t need to ask what she dreamed of. He knew. Seeing her in pain like that
gutted him on a deepest level. Years ago, he managed to persuade her to see a
therapist, but after a few sessions, she told him not to waste any more money,
that being around him and the Familia was the only cure she needed. 


He
pressed a kiss to her forehead. 


“Tell
me,” he said in a firm but coaxing voice.


“For
a while,” she admitted. “When you’re in bed next to me, they don’t appear at
all. It’s like you’re this magical talisman.” 


She
bit her lower lip, seemingly hesitating. He waited. Not for the first time he wished
he could rewind time and prevent his asshole brother from leaving her scars,
both inside and out. If he could kill River all over again, he would. 


Over
time, some men turned rotten on the inside. Ryker knew that from personal
experience. Ryker had personally put a bullet in the skulls of other Familia
members who ceased caring about right from wrong. River had somehow ended up
like those men without Ryker realizing it. 


He
gritted his teeth, surprised she placed one hand on her name inked over his heart
and stole a quick, fleeting kiss from him. So sweet and he wanted more. He
could help fuck her nightmares away, but he knew they needed to have this talk.


Ryker
speared his fingers through her hair, bringing her close for a more adult kiss.
He nipped on her lower lip and grazed it with his teeth, loving the soft and
pliant way she responded to him as she kissed him back. He rendered them both
slightly out of breath as he pulled away to continue their conversation. The
prospect of sex could wait.


“Don’t
you think it’s about time you stopped blaming yourself for the actions of your
brother?” she asked, running her fingers over the ink on his chest. “And it’s
been so long ago.”


“What
did I do to deserve an angel like you?” Sky had always been too good for him,
for this kind of life, but she was old enough to choose and she chose him.
Them. Part of him worried she might end up changing her mind about staying,
about becoming his wife, but she seemed set on her choices. 


She
let out a rich, sexy laugh that didn’t fail to make his dick rock-hard. “I’m no
angel.”


“It’s
thanks to River you’re having these nightmares,” he said bitterly. 


“In
the past I put these horrible memories in a locked box and threw away the key.
It’s inevitable I face them again at some point in my life.”


“My
brave and beautiful wife,” he murmured, bringing her close for a comforting
hug. “You won’t face them alone. Not anymore.” 


Ryker
made a mental reminder not to work overtime too much. Sky had steel in her
spine, he knew that. One day, these memories would no longer hurt her. He’d
make sure of that. Once they got married, he’d make her the happiest wife in
the world. He’d give her anything she asked for—not that she asked for a lot.


“We’ll
find you a therapist you’re comfortable with. With my help and the therapist,
these nightmares would eventually stop, because all you’ll be able to think of
are the good moments we’ve created.”


“A
shrink?” she asked, making a face but seeming to consider his words carefully.
She smiled at him. “You're right. Bringing in a professional might help.
Promise me you'll be right next to me?"


“Always,
you're my wife, after all.”


“I’m
not your wife yet. We haven’t decided on the wedding location, the reception—”


He
pressed a finger to her lips.


Ryker
made a decision. If wedding arrangements stressed her out, then there was only
solution. Besides, he couldn’t wait any longer either. It had only been three
days since he proposed. Ryker thought he’d give her time to enjoy the
engagement, but he’d never been a patient man when it came to his woman. 


He
wanted her to carry his family name, for them to become man and wife officially
under the law. Seeing her harmlessly talking with other Familia men only made
him insanely jealous, even more possessive. Once she became his wife, everyone
would know she belonged to him. 


“Ryker?”
she asked. His mind must have drifted.


“There’s
no need to wait. Tomorrow. We’ll go to city hall and get married.”


She
made a face at him and said in a grumpy voice, “Giovanni’s going to complain.
He keeps giving me suggestions about where we can hold the wedding. He said
he’ll even use his connections.”


Ryker
chuckled. “Who cares about what that old bastard thinks?”


She
looked horrified. “I can’t believe you said that. I’d like that as well, but
Giovanni’s just being nice and he took his time to—”


He
kissed her again.


Sky
pouted at him. “No fair. You know how devastating your kisses can be.”


He
grinned. “I’ll tell him myself.”


Although
he had a feeling Giovanni might just shoot him for that. Giovanni liked doing
everything on a grand scale, and given Sky was special to him, to all of them,
he’d certainly be hard to convince. 


“I’ll
spring it on him a few hours before the wedding. That way, he won’t have time
to lecture me,” he said.


She
giggled. “Ryker, that’s dirty.” She let out a breath. “We’re really doing
this?”


“Any
hesitations?” 


She
shook her head, smiling. “None at all.” 


 














Chapter Eight


 


Sky’s
world narrowed its scope to the man she’d always loved. She didn’t see the
priest in the background or the interior of the church. She wasn’t even aware
of the crowd behind her, although she appreciated every member of the Familia
who took time out of their busy schedules to come. 


Ryker
took her hand in his, his mere touch making her heart race. Seeing him in a
tailored suit of midnight blue, so dark it was almost black, made her smile.
Her groom cleaned up very nicely. He looked so handsome, especially since at
home he usually wore more casual clothes. 


Despite
the rushed arrangements she and the other women had made that morning, Sky
liked the wedding dress she and Ada had found in a second-hand wedding dress
store—a simple gown with a lace detail on top and matching lace sleeves.
Despite the sheer fabric, Sky didn’t even care one bit about her old scars showing.



Today,
Ryker made her the happiest woman in the world, and she was among family and
friends. Sky was home. She couldn’t stop smiling.


Judging
by the feral look Ryker flashed her, she could tell he liked how the dress fit
on her as well. He looked ready to rip it off her, and she could feel a blush
creeping up her cheeks.


The
priest continued to speak, but she could hardly hear the words. After Giovanni
found out they planned to head to city hall, he insisted on a traditional
wedding. The next thing Sky knew, she’d been spirited to a small and charming
Catholic church on the city’s outskirts.


“Do
you take Ryker as your lawful husband, to have and to hold, from this day
forward, for better or for worse, for richer or for poorer, in sickness and in
health, to love and cherish until death do you part?”


“I
do,” she answered without hesitation. 


The
priest turned to Ryker and hadn’t even finished when Ryker said the same.


“You
may kiss the bride.” 


Ryker
encircled his arms around her, cupped her cheek, and zeroed in for a possessive
and rough kiss, thrusting his tongue down her throat. Ryker moved his hands up
and down her dress, not caring about who was watching. Someone hooted. She
wanted to feel Ryker’s bare hands on her skin, to get the annoying fabric out
of the way. He always had that effect on her. 


Then
she remembered they had an audience, guests who came to witness the most
important moment of her life. They parted, and finally, she looked at the
Familia members gathered there. Giovanni inclined his head towards her. He’d
been the one to walk her down her aisle, which only seemed appropriate given
he’d been kind of a father figure to them both. 


Uncle
Gino grinned at her.


“If
he yells photo session I’m going to strangle him,” Ryker muttered under his
breath.


“Photos
with the bride and groom,” Gino said in a cheerful voice, making Ryker snarl
under his breath.


She
laughed and gave his hand a squeeze. “Baby, just for today, be nice. Okay?”


“Only
for you, I’ll be patient.” Ryker pressed his lips to the shell of her ear and
whispered, “I can’t wait to undress you and have my way with you, wife. I bet
you miss having my cock in you.”


She
blushed deeper, but she couldn’t deny it, even though they just had sex last
night. Today was different though. Yesterday, they weren’t man and wife yet. 


“I
am,” she agreed. “Now please, behave, husband. Giovanni’s making his way to
us.”


****


They
drove from the reception at Paolo’s straight to the Amethyst, a luxurious
five-star hotel the Familia owned. Giovanni made some calls and managed to get
them the suite on the top floor, usually reserved for celebrities or
politicians. Ryker got out of the car and tossed his keys to the waiting valet,
before opening the door for his wife. 


She
took his offered hand, beaming up at him. He wouldn’t be able to forget the way
she lit up the entire church and the restaurant like a bright ray of sunshine.
Ryker had never been one for small chat, but Sky had been gracious, all smiles
and laughs to every single Familia member and guests who wished them well. 


The
hotel manager approached them as they entered the hotel lobby. “Your room is
ready, sir, and here are your keys. If you need anything, please let us know.”


Tucking
the keys in the pocket of his trousers, Ryker led to the elevator. Once inside,
he planted his hands on her waist.


“Ryker,
what—” Sky began, gasping as he lifted her in his arms and closed in for a
kiss. He savored the taste of her in his tongue. Finally his. All his. 


“Reception
took a lot longer than I expected,” Ryker complained after the kiss. 


“It’s
wonderful to have everyone there,” she answered. “I didn’t expect so many
people to come.”


Ryker
hadn’t either. Even the men who had assigned jobs earlier that morning dropped
by during the wedding reception. Seeing her in her element, interacting even
with the scruffiest, scarred, and tatted-up Familia member, he realized that
Sky’s place was here, with him. The other men in the Familia had a hard time
finding women strong enough to stomach their way of living, but in a way, he’d
been lucky Fate put Sky in his path.


He
studied his thoughtful bride in his arms. Sky looked gorgeous with her golden
hair unbound, her expression unguarded. She was still in the white wedding
dress Ryker couldn’t wait to get her out of. The elevator pinged, and they got
out. Ryker opened the door to their suite and carried her in, barely seeing the
room. He set her down on the massive bed. 


“This
room is amazing. I should remember to thank Giovanni,” she said.


“Yeah,
today was perfect, but there’s just one problem.” 


She
raised one eyebrow. “Oh?”


“You’re
still wearing that dress.” His dick strained against the zipper of his
trousers. Ryker couldn’t wait to bury himself so deep inside her, she’d forget
to breathe. “Ever since I spotted you walking down the aisle, I wanted to rip
it off you. I could have taken you on that altar.”


“Thank
you, for holding yourself back,” she said in a teasing voice. 


Fuck,
but his cock felt like a steel pipe between his legs. Ryker needed to be inside
her soon.


He
cocked a finger at her. “Come here, wife, or I’ll crawl into bed and literally
rip that dress off you.”


She
slid from the bed, turning so he could unzip her back. The fabric seemed to
sigh as he peeled it off her. How she and Ada found a dress that fitted her like
a second skin, he didn’t know. Ryker was proud of her today. Not once had Sky
been self-conscious about the old scars on her arms.


He
kissed the top of her shoulders, skimming his hands down her curves. Ryker spun
her by her shoulders, so they faced each other. He slipped a hand between her
legs, at the same time tipping her chin for a merciless and deep kiss. 


She
clutched at his shoulders, and he loved the press of her bare tits against his
clothes. Ryker left more kisses on her cheek, down the side of her neck. He
lowered his head and nuzzled her breasts. He grazed his teeth over her tits,
licking at them. She whimpered for him. 


He
rubbed his hand back and forth, gathering her need on his fingers while she
moaned and rubbed herself all over him. Ryker chuckled. Needy wife. He
didn’t know how long he could last before he plunged his cock inside her and
rutted her. He lifted his fingers to her lips, satisfied when she licked her
cum off them. 


“Good
girl,” he said. 


Color
rose to her cheeks and neck. “You still have your clothes on. It’s not fair.”


Ryker
let her peel off his jacket, followed by the unbuttoning of his shirt. He
planted a hand on her hip, rubbing the skin there. A rumble tore out of him as
she placed a kiss on his bare chest, right where her name was. His dick
hardened as she dropped to her knees in front of him. 


“Show
me how badly you want my cock inside you.” Ryker slid his fingers into her
hair, tugging it close to his groin. 


She
surprised him by unzipping him with her teeth. He pulled his dick out, groaning
when she slipped out her clever little tongue and swiped at the pre-cum
gathered there. Sky seemingly took her time, licking his prick from tip to
base, not neglecting his balls. These she took into her mouth, sucking at them.
He should ask her to give him blowjobs more often.


He
groaned as she finally began taking his length into her mouth. Sky gagged at
first, but she hollowed out her cheeks and tried again. Once the tip of his
dick hit the back of her throat, she slid back gracefully.


“You’re
getting good at this, sweetheart,” he murmured in approval.


She
gave him a blowjob, bobbing her head up and down until he nearly came in her
mouth. Ryker gave her hair a gentle tug as she pulled away, gazing up at him.
From this angle he could see the tempting swell of her breasts, her pebbled
tits, and he bet if he slipped a hand between her legs, he’d find her pussy
drenched for him. 


“I
want to finish inside you,” he said, offering her a hand up. 


She
took it and he hauled her to her feet. “How do you want me?”


“On
your hands and knees. Get on the bed. I want to go deep, make sure my seed’s
planted inside you.”


She
scrambled to the bed, positioning herself at the edge. Ryker walked behind her
and ran his hands possessively down the curve of her ass, before trailing them
down her puckered entrance, the slick folds of her pussy. She wagged her ass at
him. Temptation. He gave her a few playful smacks, eventually giving in
to her pleas and sweet cries. 


“You’re
ready for me,” he said, sliding his hand between her legs and rubbing circles
around her clit.


“Ryker,
please.”


He
gripped her hips and slid his cock deep inside of her. Ryker began to pound in
and out of her, balls slapping against her ass as she moaned and squirmed. He
reached for her left breast, tugging and pulling at the nipple. She gasped as
he found her G-spot. Ryker focused on that sensitive spot, all the while making
sure that with each thrust he hit her clit. 


She
clutched at the sheets as he quickened his pace, going faster, deeper, seemingly
breaching her most intimate places. His dick felt close to bursting. His balls
tightened against his body.


“Ryker,
I’m close.”


“Me
too.” His next plunge sent her over the edge. Hearing his wife screaming out
his name as she came sounded like music to his ears. Ryker plunged in and out
of her a few more times, before he exploded, filling her cunt with his load. 


“I’ll
be back,” he said, pulling out his softening prick. Ryker made a quick trip to
the bathroom to grab towels and returned to find his wife, all curled up in
bed, looking satiated. 


She
smiled up at him as he cleaned them both up. Ryker discarded the towel and
slipped into bed next to her, bringing her close to him. He tucked her head
under her chin, liking how she automatically placed her slender arms around his
body, like she always belonged there.


“Don’t
get all comfortable yet, wife. I plan to ravish you plenty more times before
the night is over,” he told her, planting a kiss on her forehead.


She
flashed him a wicked smile that made his pulse race. “I’m counting on it,
husband.”
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Chapter One


 


Present


 


“This meeting
will be quick, I promise you, sweetheart,” her father commented.


Yasmin glanced
at his trembling hands on the steering wheel and let
out a sigh. He deserved another tongue-lashing, but starting an argument now
wouldn’t help either of them. She bit her lip and stared out the windows, her
stomach knotting. She wiped her sweaty palms over her dress.


When she moved in back with him a month ago, what did she expect? That he’d
change after all this time? Once an addict, always an addict. Yasmin had been
helping him pay off his gambling debts since high school. No surprise he’d
managed to dig himself another hole so soon. 


“Don’t you have
work today?” he asked. 


Larry was extra
chatty today. For conversation’s sake maybe, but it was a laughable attempt.
He’d never been around when she needed him. 


“I got laid off
my job, remember?” Yasmin didn’t add she’d lost her job at the diner thanks to him. 


Larry knew she
had a hard-ass boss who didn’t tolerate any of his staff being late, but he’d
use his one phone call from the local jail, begging her to bail him out. Again. When she moved out to a different city with her then-boyfriend, she’d thought the days of getting Larry out of jail
were over. In the end, she returned full circle, back to the crappy apartment
she grew up with, jobless and still nursing a broken heart. I can do better than a fat bitch like you, were the hurtful
words her ex hurled at her. Even now, they still stung. She’d spent her entire
life feeling uncomfortable with her body shape. Brad had told her he didn't
care, but that just proved what a slick liar he was.


“Ah. Right. I
could use a drink right now. Hand me that bottle
inside the compartment in front of you.”


Yasmin stared at
him in disbelief, then pursed her lips. “No. We both need to be sober, alert.
Jesus. Do you have any idea how much trouble we’re in? We can’t call the police
because we’re meeting the friggin’ kingpin who has them in his pockets.”


She practically
yelled out the last words. Her heart beat so fast, it threatened to burst out
of her chest. Whoever said keeping emotions inside was helpful? Yasmin thought
if she could go in with a cool head, a plan, then
they might just sort out this mess in a logical manner. She was wrong. It took
all of her self-control not to puke in the car. 


She dug her
nails into her palms. The pain helped her think. Yasmin breathed in and out.


“You’re putting
me on edge,” he grumbled. “No one asked you to go
with me.”


“You did, last
night,” she told him dryly. “You were probably too drunk to remember.”


She reached out
for the faded photograph on the car dashboard, lost in a sea of old burger
wrappers and empty cigarette boxers. Yasmin fingered
the edge. Stains covered the picture, but she could still make out three
smiling strangers. A happy family looked back at her, before things turned for
the worse. 


I’m sorry, Mom,
I can’t keep my promise. It’s too hard watching over
Dad when he’s hellbent on a path to self-destruction. When you passed
away, he died, too, and a stranger took his place.


Yasmin tucked
the photo inside her handbag. Larry didn’t seem to notice. When, she wondered,
had she started calling him by his first name? When
he stopped giving a fuck about her life and decided he was done being a dad?


“Fine. Stop the
car. I’ll get off and you can deal with Anatoli and his guys,” she said in a
hard voice she hardly recognized.


Silence. Yasmin
waited for it, for his tune to change. Larry didn’t
slow down the car.


“Please,
sweetheart. Don’t be like that. You know sometimes I say shit I don’t mean. I
could really use the emotional support, you know?”


She crossed her
arms across her chest. Outside the car window, she spotted
boarded windows, graffiti sprayed over old and abandoned apartment buildings.
If Yasmin looked closer, she might even see sharp little eyes, hungry
opportunists with quick hands and sharp knives. And she’d thought their old
neighborhood was rough. 


“Are you sure this is the right address?” she asked instead.



Larry didn’t
need to act in front of her. She knew his moods. He could turn nasty and
vindictive one moment and a pathetic and pleading mess the next. 


“Yup, Anatoli
gave clear instructions. You know what to say,
right?”


“Let’s go over
this again. We only have a fourth of what they’re asking. We’ll negotiate for
more time. We’ll both find a way out of this mess.” 


Yasmin thought
saying those words repeatedly would give her strength, some reassurance, but she felt all hollowed out. Despair festered inside
of her like a poison, working its way from her innards to the rest of her.
Yasmin knew even if Anatoli and the damn crime boss he worked for gave them a
chance, Larry wouldn’t do a thing.


Yasmin knew what would happen again. She’d still be the one working
her fingers to the bone. Larry would promise to keep away from the gambling
dens and casinos, for a few days anyway, before giving in. An endless cycle.


“We’re here.”


She jerked in
her seat, staring at the empty parking lot of the
strip club. The afternoon sun felt hot on her face. It would still be a few
hours before the strippers and customers would arrive. For a second, her chest
tightened, and it hurt to breathe. Yasmin grabbed the handle and got out on unsteady legs. Her entire life it felt like she’d
been drowning, running a rat race with no finish line.


Why couldn’t she
just walk away from her father?


****


“These figures
are next month’s financial projections for the Aurora,” Benny said, sliding a tablet across the table. 


Carver finished
his beer and nodded, listening with half an ear as Benny droned on about
numbers. Fuck, but he was bored out of his mind. Benny had been working for him
for five years, and he didn’t hire just anyone to handle the Family’s finances. Besides, anyone in his employ knew what would
happen to those who betrayed him. Mercy and forgiveness weren’t in Carver
Edward’s dictionary.


From the corner
of his eye, he noticed Anatoli walking in the club, hands shoved in the pockets of his trousers, lazy smile on his face. Carver
recognized that look. Anatoli had that smug look when he smelled blood in the
water. 


Two other suits
strolled in, followed by two figures with slumped shoulders and defeated
expressions on their faces. 


Under the club’s
dim lights, Carver couldn’t make out their features and didn’t give a damn.
Benny mentioned Anatoli would be bringing over some poor sucker whose debt to
the Family was due. Most of the time, Carver let Anatoli run their
money-lending business. Ruthless and efficient,
Anatoli also possessed a surprising head for numbers. Anatoli knew his shit.


When Carver had
washed the streets with blood and crowned himself as the new kingpin of the
city, he’d carefully picked the men he wanted by his side. Usually, he trusted Anatoli’s judgment—until he saw her.


Carver gripped
the beer bottle in his hand so hard that cracks appeared across the
amber-colored glass. Benny paused, looked up from the tablet, and followed his
gaze. Carter first turned his attention to the sloppy
old bastard with the unkempt hair and nervous hands. He looked ready to bolt,
gaze repeatedly shifting between the two suits who blocked the way to the
entrance. The old man only seemed concerned about saving his ass.


Yasmin though,
she stood with her chin raised, her back straight.
Her heels made a clicking noise on the slick floors. 


Ten years ago,
Carver had been a nobody, a speck of dirt easily crushed under the
expensive Italian shoes of a second-rate mobster like Gunn and Sal. A decade could turn an opportunist to the most powerful man in
the city, with the right motivation. To reach the top, he’d climbed over a
hundred corpses, but Carver never forgot the girl who saved an up-and-coming
monster and offered him kindness. All the money she’d
given him added up to twenty bucks, enough for his ride to the hospital, but if
she hadn’t offered him everything she had, he probably wouldn't be where he was
today. 


A decade. Most
people said it was an impossible task, but he proved them all wrong. 


She didn’t know
she’d damned herself in the process. Yasmin might have forgotten all about him,
but the memory of her remained seared in his mind. 


Like him, Yasmin
McDowell had changed over the years, turning into a woman with steel in her
blue eyes. Fuck, but the matching blue sundress she
wore highlighted her tempting curves. Possessiveness surged through him. Red
haze covered his vision. Seeing the way Anatoli and the two other suits eyed
her like a piece of meat, he cracked his inked knuckles. 


Anatoli was useful, an essential cog in the well-oiled
machine of the Family’s many operations, but if Anatoli made the mistake of going near, let alone
touching his angel, Carver would lose it. A beast lived inside his skin, one
that howled out one word ever since he spotted
Yasmin. Mine.


Carver reeled in
his control. His vision cleared. He unclenched his fists, but a tic still rode
his cheek. Anatoli and the others didn’t know Yasmin was his and therefore
untouchable, but soon they would. 


Carver had been keeping track of her movements without her knowledge. With
his connections, it was easy. Carver knew she’d moved out of her old house
after graduating from college, that she’d tried to put new roots in another city. 


He told himself
an angel like her didn’t deserve to be tied down by a
monster like him. When he heard she was back, Carver knew deep in his bones she
was meant to become his woman. He intended to wait, to come up with a strategy
to win her over, to convince her that since that day he’d never looked at another woman again. When she’d lived a thousand
miles away, it was easy to keep his distance. 


Too late for
that now.


Seeing her in
the flesh was so much different than looking at the photographs taken of her by
the PI he hired. So much better.


Carver bet she would taste so fucking sweet, better than
honey. She would feel so soft under his rough and callused hands. Pliant. His dick thickened in his trousers. How many times had he lain in his big
ass bed, imagining it was her soft curves underneath him?
Those big blue innocent eyes looking up at him, her lips parted with need. 


Carver didn’t
believe in a higher power. Men and women carved out their own paths, but for
some reason, fate landed Yasmin here. That couldn’t be sheer coincidence. 


“Sit,” Anatoli was saying, gesturing to the two empty seats on a
table far away from him. Anatoli knew Carver didn’t like to be disturbed. 


He buttoned up
his suit and rose to his feet. 


“Boss?” Benny
asked, and Carver realized that was the third time Benny called out to him.


“We’ll continue
this meeting another time. I have another matter to attend to.” 


Carver ignored
the silent question in Benny’s eyes. He nodded to the two other men standing
guard near his table and made his way to Anatoli. Ten years he’d waited patiently in the shadows, convincing himself that the only
woman he wanted, yearned to own, was beyond his reach. Starting today, his luck
was about to change.
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